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 See all the images from the May Exhibition Night,  
especially those of the ñAnimal Portraitò subject photos. 
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See all the award-winning images from the July Exhibition  
featuring Photojournalism/Social Documentary

July 
2016 

Issue 

The Presidentôs Shield  for Photojournalist/Social Documentary 

was won this month by Susan Vearncombe, pictured left with 

President Diederik Speijers, for her monochrome projected  

image Uncertainty (top left).  

Other Gold award winners for this subject were clockwise from 

top right: Post-Soviet Christianity in Georgia (Jane Speijers), 

Ron from the local (Vivian Gallogly), and Daily Summit in  

Baku, also by Jane Speijers. 

All other award winners are listed and shown on inside pages. 
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Two committee meetings have been held 

since the June issue of Dark Rumours so I 

have quite a bit of information to dissemi-

nate.  

Things that have happened since mid-June 

include: 

¶ The WCC-NEPG Shootout was held at 

the NEPG clubrooms on 27 June and 

was well attended by our members. 

Although we had many competitive 

images the judging tiles did not fall our 

way this year and NEPG won 7 to 2. 

Many thanks to all those who contribut-

ed to this event. Our revenge will be 

exacted next year.  

¶ The Shootout prints are being dis-

played at the Riverton Library until Fri-

day 15 July along with a TV display of 

notable club images.  

¶ If you were not at the most recent exhi-

bition then you missed out on seeing 

our new lighting which was installed in 

late June and makes a dramatic differ-

ence to the viewing of exhibition prints. 

¶ The club has purchased a new iMac 

Pro for use at meetings. This was par-

tially funded by a City of Canning De-

velopment Grant and is currently being 

loaded with the necessary  

software. 

¶ We have a number of new members 

including Joe Geracitano (back from 

time in Indonesia), Theresa Pitter,  

Steven Bonini, Catherine Williams,  

Michael Barrett, Robert 

Colqhoun, Nadiia Regrova and 

Roger Spiers. Please make them 

feel welcome. 

¶ After a great deal of background 

investigation into responsibilities 

and liabilities the Committee has 

resolved to start up a Facebook 

page for members to exchange in-

formation. We can expect this to go 

live in the next few weeks. We hope 

it will relieve some of the current 

email congestion and offer  new 

opportunities for members to com-

municate. 

¶ The new automated annual sub-

scription system is now in opera-

tion. Members will receive weekly 

emails up until their due date while 

their subscription remains unpaid. 

And memberships will terminate 

one month after the due date if no 

prior arrangement is made with the 

Treasurer. 

¶ An audit of the club library has been 

completed and a list of books that 

are considered redundant has been 

drawn up. These will be removed 

and offered to members at a nomi-

nal price to make space for newer 

acquisitions. 

In addition to these matters, your com-

mittee regularly considers many others 

such as club finances, external interac-

tions, the program, submissions from 

members, and various ideas to promote 

the club.  

To avoid individual overload and to gen-

erate fresh new ideas we are constantly 

looking for new people to assist.  

It can be very rewarding to see your 

ideas come to fruition, so if you have 

some talent and time available please 

approach me or make a submission to 

the Committee. You donôt necessarily 

have to be on the Committee to help. 

 

Diederik 
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EXHIBITION DIRECTORôS  
REPORT 
Jill Luha 

Susan also won the President's Shield for Photojour-

nalism/Social Documentary with the same image. Well 

done to you all. 

Unfortunately Susan wasnôt able to be there at the 

time, but received the shield the following week from 

Club President Diederik Speijers. 

Next month's exhibition is Architectural Abstract. The 

definition is on the website calendar. If you are not sure 

what is meant by this subject, look at the following 

website for some ideas: 

http://photography.tutsplus.com/articles/30-amazing-

abstract-architecture-photos-and-5-tips-on-how-to-

make-your-own--photo-3744 

This type of photography is very accessible to every-

one, so get out there and give it a go! 

Jill 

 

Coming events 

Sunday 17 July at 8.30am: Photo market at Town Hall, 

84 Cambridge Street, Leederville 

Wednesday 20 July at 7.30pm: Guest speaker  ð Paul 

Dowe on Landscapes 

Wednesday 27 July at 7.30pm: Sponsorôs evening ð 

Gerry Gibbs Camera House 

Wednesday 3 August at 7.30pm: Exhibition on Archi-

tectural Abstracts, internal judge 

Wednesday 10 August at 7.30pm: Cycle sport photog-

raphy, from Matt Skellern 

Wednesday 17 August at 7.30pm: Macro/Close-up 

workshop from WCC specialists including Alex Gra-

ham, Lucy Mandyczewsky, Marilyn Honeybun, Toni 

Segers and Phil Unsworth. 

See WCC website for more details. 

Our subject for this month was Photojournalism/Social 

Documentary which can be quite difficult to get right, but 

where most members succeeded very well.  

Our judge was George Woodward, who older members 

of the club know as the ex-president of Fremantle Cam-

era Club and as a previous NEPG-WCC judge. We 

soon learnt from Diederik that, despite his unassuming 

manner, George has a swag of impressive photographic 

credentials from both the UK and Australia.  

He did a very thorough, fair and helpful job of the judg-

ing. He found lots to like in most of the images and 

awarded many Golds and Silvers. His criticisms were 

always helpful. 

History was made this month! One member was award-

ed four Golds! This is the first time it has happened 

since the club began using the GSB (Gold, Silver, 

Bronze) system.  

Jane Speijers entered two Projected images and two 

Prints and received Gold for each one. In addition, she 

was awarded Members' choice for her print Daily Sum-

mit in Baku that was a close second for Judge's Choice. 

Congratulations Jane ð a fantastic achievement!! 

Other multiple winners were Susan Vearncombe who 

was awarded two Golds and two Silvers, Vivian Gallogly 

with two Golds, Sandra Stewart and Georgina Wilson 

with one Gold and one Silver, and Richard Harmer, 

Robin Doble and Toni Segers with two Silvers.  

Single Golds were awarded to Dennis Friend, Frans 

Hugo, Matt Skellern and Rod Simmons. Single Sil-

vers were awarded to Catherine Williams, Glen  

Moralee, Isobel Pearson, Katie Park, Kee Seng Foo, 

Marilyn Honeybun, Neil Winfield and Richard Sak.  

The Members' Choice Projected went to Susan Vearn-

combe for her very strong image Uncertainty.  

Over the last two weeks a great display of images by WCC 

members has been available at the Riverton Library, across 

the road from the clubrooms. Prints from the NEPG-WCC 

Shootout  plus revolving projected images have been a good 

promotion for the club. Well done Lucy, for organising this. 
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Photojournalism/Social Documentary Awards 

 
 

  

 

Projected Subject 27 entries  

Jane Speijers Post-Soviet Christianity in Georgia Gold 

Susan Vearncombe Uncertainty Gold 

Sandra Stewart Keeping track of one's washing Silver 

Neil Winfield Passionate Little Protester Silver 

Richard Sak Bone House Silver 

Georgina Wilson Morning walk on the Swan Silver 

Toni Segers Toughing it Out Silver 

Kee Seng Foo Boarding! Silver 

Glen Moralee Download Killed The Video Star Bronze 

Frans Hugo Chinese New Year Celebrations Bronze 

Nola Sumner Before Technology Bronze 

Isobel Pearson Political crisis Bronze 

Katie Park Birdman Bronze 

Carolyn Carson Kensington Ablaze Bronze 

Vivian Gallogly Road Kill Bronze 

Catherine Williams Garbolgy and all that Rubbish Bronze 

Chris Orrell Decaying Fishing Jetty Bronze 

Printed Subject 10 entries  

Vivian Gallogly Ron from The Local Gold 

Jane Speijers Daily summit in Baku Gold 

Susan Vearncombe My Story Silver 

Robin Doble Legionaires Silver 

Richard Harmer Zurich Spies Bronze 

Katie Park Old Friends Bronze 

Sandra Stewart Irrawaddy River lady Bronze 

Marilyn Honeybun At the Regal Bronze 

Nola Sumner The Morning After the Night Before Bronze 

Printed Open 9 entries  

Sandra Stewart Autumn at Evedon Gold 

Jane Speijers The oil trade Gold 

Susan Vearncombe Palais des Papes Silver 

Robin Doble Disbelief Silver 

Richard Harmer The Princes Head Silver 

Marilyn Honeybun Outside Hairdressing Salon Bronze 

Gregory Bell Window with shadow Bronze 

Glen Moralee Secrets Bronze 

Club Special 
Interest Groups  
 

Portraitists 
Group leader is  
Tom Kirk  

Architects 
Group leader is  

Anne Barden  

All Things Macro 
Group leader is  

Roger Severn  

Abstractists 
Group leader is  

Anne Barden 

Nature 
Group leader is  

Marilyn Honeybun 

Landscapers 
Group leader is  

Melissa  Dewar 

Darkroom 
Group leaders are 

Glen Moralee & Greg Bell 

Rotto Project 
Group leader is  

Andrew Marriott 

 
 

Members can log onto the club 

website to register with any or all 

of these groups.  

 

Locate the leaderôs email in the 

Members Register in  

order to make contact with them. 

 

Projected Open results on page 5 
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Projected Open 27 entries  

Dennis Friend Tissamaharama Lake Gold 

Susan Vearncombe Geometry Gold 

Vivian Gallogly Glen from The Local Gold 

Georgina Wilson Easter service Lalibela Gold 

Frans Hugo Serpentine Falls Gold 

Jane Speijers Vardzia Cave Monastery Gold 

Matt Skellern Serpentine smile Gold 

Rod Simmons Waterwhirl Gold 

Richard Harmer Untitled Silver 

Toni Segers Sunlight on the Forest Silver 

Katie Park Traditional Silver 

Marilyn Honeybun Keeping cool Silver 

Catherine Williams Standing tall at Sunset Silver 

Isobel Pearson Island life Silver 

Glen Moralee The Swimmer Silver 

Carolyn Carson A Walk Into The Rainbow Bronze 

Richard Sak Cityscape Bronze 

Chris Orrell Fishing Shack Bronze 

Nola Sumner Dancing Queens Bronze 

Neil Winfield The World Beneath the Surface Bronze 

PHOTOMARKET 

PREVIEW 

Bob Halligan 

Total entries: 73, 22 in monochrome 

Judge: George Woodward 

July results continued 

Now that you are all ready and cashed up for 

the next Photomarket on Sunday 17 July, as 

recommended in the last Dark Rumours, here is 

an update.  

First, take a look at our market poster, where 

you see all the relevant info about where to go 

and when. Next, table bookings are going well 

and we will have a healthy quorum of about 40 

tables of delectables. There are quite a few new 

sellers on the list. There is nothing like new 

blood to spice up the market! 

Sellers will put on the usual display of cameras, 

lenses, tripods, accessories, lighting, books, 

and bits and bobs. Be sure to take along your 

camera to try out any bargains before you buy. 

And here is a tip for lens buyers ï manual cam-

era lenses can usually work with your digital 

camera, but in some cases you may need to get 

an adaptor. With so much good cheap pre-

digital glass about, get in for your chop but test 

it first. 

And here is another tip. The Three Dollar Caf® 

will be in full swing, so abandon the diet and 

give it a thrashing. 

Finally, we have a Club Table, from which mem-

bers can sell photo gear that they no longer 

need or have grown out of, or are sick of.  

If you would like to take advantage of this ser-

vice, please contact Trevor Mori, who will ex-

plain the rules and look after you. 

Good hunting,  

Bob H 

Full photomarket details on back page. 

Editorôs note and update 

Life member Ruby Lane has corrected the record of Australian 

Photographic Society Honours awarded to club members fol-

lowing the article included in the June Dark Rumours. 

ñYes I received the SSAPS award in October 2000,ò she said. 

ñThe citation reads óAwarded the honour for service to APS 

and photography and especially recognising service within the 

state of WAô. 

ñThe earliest WCC member to gain Photographic Honours that 

I recall was Vicki Herbert who gained LAPS and then AAPS. 

There may have been another in the early days but I canôt be 

sure.ò 

Thanks to Ruby for these details. While APS Honours, such as 

those gained recently by Tony Luha and Nola Sumner, are 

individual achievements, it is excellent to know we have such 

accomplished members in the Club and willing to share their 

knowledge. 
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Easter  service Lalibela (Georgina Wilson) 

The oil trade (Jane Speijers) 

Autumn at Evedon (Sandra Stewart) 

Tissamaharama Lake (Dennis Friend) 

Vardzia Cave Monastery (Jane Speijers) 

Geometry (Susan Vearncombe) 

Glen from the local (Vivian Gallogly) 

Serpentine Smile (Matt Skellern) 

Serpentine Falls (Frans Hugo) 

Waterwhirl 

(Rod Simmons) 

OPEN GOLD AWARDS 
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Gorgeous Gorges ï Karijini  

I spent a week in June shooting at Karijini National Park 

in the Pilbara with fellow club member Anne Kuhl, ac-

companied by our non-photographer partners. 

We stayed at two spots: Dales Campground where we 

shot Dales Gorge, and Eco Retreat where we shot Joffre 

Gorge, Hancock Gorge, Weano Gorge and Knox Gorge.  

There are good lookouts overlooking most gorges but to 

get the best shots you need to venture down into the 

depths of the gorges. This is not for the unfit or unadven-

turous! The descents are usually steep rocky tracks. 

Once down the bottom you have to walk gingerly on nar-

row ledges to keep your feet dry or, preferably jump in 

and get wet (see photo of Anne bottom right). 

We found the best time to shoot in the gorges was be-

fore 9am or after 4pm, when the sun was up but not pen-

etrating the gorge. This avoided very contrasty lighting in 

the gorge. A tripod is essential. We also got some nice 

shots of the surrounding bush just before sunset  ï white

-barked trees, termite mounds, hills and a full moon. You 

have to get your timing right ï the sun sets very quickly! 

Some high contrast shots are inevitable ï I had some 

success with HDR (five shots of the same scene one 

stop apart; select them in Lightroom and press ctrl-H as 

in Circular Pool below). 

We had perfect camping weather, warm sunny days and 

cool nights, until the last day when it rained all night and 

all day and all night. This resulted in all gravel roads be-

ing closed, so we could not reach our final destination of 

Hammersley Gorge. 

Travel info 

Karijini is 1400km 

from Perth so two 

full days driving, 

overnighting at 

Meekatharra, or 

three days/two 

nights if camping. 

All access is 2WD. 

Dales Camp-

ground is a basic 

national park 

camp ï toilets, no 

water, but good 

swimming holes in 

the gorges. Canôt 

be booked ahead 

and was full.  

Eco Retreat has campsites, BBQs, drinking water, toilets, 

hot showers, accommodation (at exorbitant rates) and a 

very nice restaurant. Hammersley Gorge has a car park 

and toilets ï camping is not permitted, but some people 

camp at the turnoff 3km back, outside the National Park. 

You need to be self-sufficient at Karijini ï there are no 

shops, no phone coverage, no wifi and no electricity. Itôs 

very quiet ï itôs nice to just sit back and listen to the birds, 

or the dingoes howling at night. 

Dennis Friend 

 

 

 

Joffre Falls 
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Five minutes with 

ISOBEL PEARSON 
  from Roy Miller      

I joined Workshop Camera Club in 

February 2014. Until then, I was 

an enthusiastic point and shoot 

photographer, who really didnôt 

have a clue about what constitut-

ed a good photo. I knew nothing 

about shutter speed, aperture or 

ISO. I had no idea what a histo-

gram was ï and at this point in time I didnôt even own a cam-

era! 

An off-hand comment about buying a new camera at my book 

club started the ball rolling. It just so happened that Jill Luha is 

a member of this book club, and she said: ñWhy donôt you 

come along to Workshop Camera Club and meet some cam-

era enthusiasts who might be able to help you?ò 

I did, and soon realised that the learning curve was huge, not 

just about photography, but also about my new camera. I had 

bought an Olympus EM5 with a 12 to 42mm kit lens and be-

gan the journey of learning an array of new vocabulary and 

acronyms relating to photography and cameras: DSLRs, mir-

rorless, RGBs, auto focus, image stabilization, chromatic aber-

ration and a plethora of other totally new and totally mystical 

terms. Then I had the job of finding my way around the very 

complicated EM5 menu system. I was thinking I needed an-

other university degree to understand all this! 

However, two and a bit years later, I know my way around my 

camera, am the proud owner of four lenses, am beginning to 

recognize the types of photos I like to take and Iôve met some 

amazing photographers. Landscapes are always fun because 

they stay still! Macro is amazing, when I can get the focus cor-

rect, and I know that one area in dire need of improvement is 

portraits. 

Workshop Camera Club has been very much responsible for 

my education, both in the field and on club nights. I have been 

on a number of excur-

sions and weekend 

photo shoots. I love 

the camaraderie of 

club members who are 

always willing to help 

out. 

 Exhibition nights are 

the best place to learn 

and think about com-

ments from judges on 

othersô photographs.  

There is also always 

something new to learn from workshops that ap-

pear consistently on the club calendar. 

The club library is rather intimidating ï I can see 

there is a lifetime of learning in this little cup-

board! But I am being brave and with the help of 

more experienced club members, have 

tentatively begun to step into this new 

world of photography and books on this 

subject. One book that has been of particu-

lar help for me is Better Photo Basics by 

Jim Miotke, who also has a website called 

BetterPhoto.com, which I found useful. 

This book was recommended by Al Edgar. 

Photos in club exhibitions at WCC inspired 

two recent photography trips for me ï to 

Iceland and Skye, Scotland and I know 

there will be others in the future. Iôm enjoy-

ing the journey, one step at a time! 

Misty morning on Skye 

Spring on Skye 

Gone fishing 

At Wellard wetlands 

http://betterphoto.com/
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The annual shootout with 

Northern Exposure Photogra-

phers Group in late June 

brought triumph for NEPG, 

with judges Sue McLeod and 

Dale Neill attributing their 

winning edge to some images telling a story more clev-

erly than the competition. 

In the weeks before the shootout nine WCC groups 

worked on creating images on titles provided by 

NEPG. The final images were then printed, matted and 

provided to the judges, without them knowing which 

ones came from each club. 

All images were well executed technically, the judges 

said, but it was detail that frequently got NEPG over 

the line. Often this was by the smallest of margins, 

particularly when each judge initially leant in a different 

direction. Debate over small details was needed be-

fore a winner was negotiated between them. 

The two cases where WCC won are shown below, 

with the WCC entry on the left and NEPG at right.  

NEPG gained top honours in the other seven cases. 

Well done to all who gave this different photographic 

challenge a go, and thanks to Lucy for organising. 

Hope we can reverse the order in 2017! 

Not our turn for NEPG-WCC Shootout glory ... 

ñFor better or worseò 

óThey are coming to take me awayò 

Portfolio book reminder 

Orders for the clubôs 2015 Portfolio Book will close at midnight on Wednesday 27 July. 

A proof copy of the book has been available for viewing at recent club nights and showcases up to two images from 

the 2015 members who have chosen to participate. 

Like its predecessors, the latest book is being published by Blurb, and has been organised and designed by Greg 

Bell. A hard cover copy with dust jacket will cost $75, and soft cover $62. Payment to the treasurer in cash 

or directly to the club account. 

 


